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MINUTES OF THE HOUSE COMMITTEE ON APPROPRIATIONS.

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Kenny Wilk at 9:00 a.m. on January 18, 2001 in Room 514-S of
the Capitol.

All members were present except:

Committee staff present: Alan Conroy, Legislative Research 
Rae Anne Davis, Legislative Research
Jim Wilson, Revisor of Statutes 
Mike Corrigan, Revisor of Statutes
Nikki Feuerborn, Committee Secretary

Conferees appearing before the committee: Glenn Deck, Executive Secretary, KPERS
Patrice A. Beckham, F.S.A., KPERS Consulting Actuary, 

Milliman and Robertson, Inc.

Others attending: See Attached

Glenn Deck, Executive Secretary, KPERS, emphasized that the system was in a  very sound financial condition and
the proposed actuarial  procedural change will in no way jeopardize any current benefits to members.  He
emphasized  that it was important to note that this system has made excellent funding progress in the past six years
with a funded ratio increase from 77% to 89% since 1994.  This steady progress has been achieved through a
partnership with the Legislature in developing an enhanced funding plan and benefit package in the 1993 Session.
The state and the 1,400 other employers involved have  gradually increased their contributions and in furtherance of
that funding plan during this time period as well as 150,000 active members making steady contributions into the
system.  The Board of Trustees and the staff have  prudently invested these assets and have a strong record of
investment performance.  The partnership of all these parties has helped achieve this increase in our funding progress.

In addressing some of the recent criticisms,  Mr. Deck acknowledged that the changes they were presenting today
should have been communicated earlier to the Legislature by  the KPERS Board and staff.  He stated that  also
should have been more discussion  with the Joint Committee on Pensions,  Investments,  and Benefits  last year.  Mr.
Deck  pledged to do a better job of keeping all parties  informed and  discussing significant issues in advance of
decisions.   The state statutes require an independent actuarial  audit of actuarial services every six years; this audit
is due in FY 2002.  Mr. Deck noted there has been some discussion by the Legislative leadership of accelerating the
funding of this audit.  Mr. Deck said they supported  the proposed audit acceleration given the concerns regarding
the proposed actuarial change. He acknowledged the importance of the equilibrium date and welcomed policy
discussions of  future benefits.  The KPERS staff is currently  working with their actuary to develop options which
will be presented  to the Board and the Legislature to help alleviate the impact of the actuarial change.

Pat Beckham, F.S.A., KPERS Consulting Actuary, Milliman and Robertson, Inc., Omaha, Nebraska, made  an
overhead presentation on the definition of terms, the valuation process currently used by KPERS and the June 30,
2000 valuation  results (Attachment 1).  Mrs. Beckham explained that an actuarial cost method is a mathematical
technique that allocates retirement benefits to the different years that a member is working.  This cost method
allocates the portion of the ultimate projected benefit to each year of service. The impact of the projected equilibrium
date of FYB 2015 versus the originally projected date of FYB 2005 was also addressed.  Mrs. Beckham explained
the unfunded actuarial liability was a result of a problem they inherited from the fund’s previous actuaries of 30 years.
Though the new actuaries suspected the process they inherited in 1994 of projecting state salaries was resulting in
an actuarial loss of $40 million a year, they wanted to make sure, so they left the process in place for several years
to test their assumptions.  They have completed two experience studies and have developed a change in procedures
which will eliminate this actuarial loss after a six year period.  The procedures in question are the result of estimating
a population through  projection techniques.

In response to questions, Mrs. Beckham said she would definitely prefer using the entry age normal process rather
than the currently used projected unit credit system.  However, such a change would require legislative action to



amend the Kansas statutes.  When people leave covered employment or are promoted,  there is a definite negative
impact on  the liability.  The earlier people retire,  the more expensive it is for a retirement system.  If an early
retirement incentive was in place  and everyone who was eligible for retirement were to leave, there would be a “big
hit” in the unfunded actuarial liability for that and several following  years.  Mrs. Beckham said they would continue
to work closely with KPERS to help mitigate the impact of this change in actuarial procedures on the state’s budget.

The Committee discussed the projected unit credit procedure which is currently in  the Kansas statutes.   In response
to questions regarding alternatives to moving from reaching equilibrium in 2005 to 2015, Mrs. Beckham suggested
that changing actuarial methods is an option;  but the long term cost is set by the benefit structure.  Most retirement
systems use the entry age normal actuarial cost method.  It develops cost at the level percent of pay during that
person’s entire working career.  If the system has a  population of mainly aging employees as far as salary  goes, it
does not have a direct impact because their costs are based on entry age.  It tends to be  much more stable than the
projected unit credit actuarial cost method.  But because that cost method allocates contributions  from the entire
working career, it allocates more of the ultimate cost of benefits for earlier years of service than the projected unit
credit.   If KPERS was to switch to entry age normal,  normal costs will come down but the unfunded liability is going
to go way up.  Presently the unfunded liability in part can be  paid  down with favorable investment experience.  It
would change equilibrium, but it doesn’t change it significantly.  The bottom line is that additional state money needs
to be contributed by the employer.

Mrs. Beckham listed the following reasons for recommending the entry age  normal actuarial cost method:

• The entry age normal actuarial cost method develops cost at the level percent payroll over a person’s
working career.  That means that if the assumptions are true then the level percent of pay is 8% whether you
are 35 or 55, which is definitely not the case in the projected unit credit. 

• This provides more stability in the contribution rate.  

• It is also a good and effective way to measure the value of any benefit structure or any change in the benefit
structure because  the current benefit structure is currently worth 8% of pay.  A change that’s worth 10%
of pay would be evaluated  as a level percent over the entire working career of a person, whereas with
projected unit credit it is starting lower and going higher in later years.  

• About 80 to 85% of the public systems use entry age normal as it tends to develop very stable normal cost
rates.  It calculates the unfunded actuarial liability which allows one to measure from year to year the impact
of experience which is helpful for the system and for the actuaries.  It is by far the most commonly used
system of cost methods. 

In discussion of  the projected unit credit,  the Committee was reminded this method  is very sensitive to the attained
age of the membership.   It was pointed out that during the presentation by  Director of Personnel Services Mariani,
Department of Administration, the number of 20-29-year olds in the state work force has gone down in the past 5
years, the number of 30-39-year olds has remained stable or gone down, the number of 40-49-year olds has gone
up as well as the 50-59-year olds has gone up.  Kansas has an aging work force.  Entry age normal will be sensitive
to the change in  entry age which may  have changed in the last 20 years as well.  The changes are somewhat
mitigated because it is spread out with a level percent of pay over a longer period of time.  Mrs. Beckham
recommended that if there is serious consideration for  change to entry age normal, the model seems to be somewhat
enhanced to handle this population projection so they can accurately compare projected unit credit not just this year
but over the next 15 to 20 years to the entry age normal.

The Committee discussed that with the projected unit credit used by the state’s current system, and noted that the
unfunded actuarial liability is going to increase over the first 20 years at the very least.  This liability will increase and
it is only at some later  point that  decreases in the unfunded actuarial liability will occur.  The unfunded actuarial
liability is to be paid off in 2033.    Mrs. Beckham explained that if all the assumptions were met, KPERS could
expect the present liability to increase under the current method for another 20 to 25 years; then it comes down rather
rapidly at the end. 

The Committee expressed concern that there are some Legislators who have not quite understood the unfunded
actuarial liability process.  As KPERS unfunded actuarial liability has increased they have used that as a reason  not
to  enter into discussions of benefits such as cost of living increases.  The Committee discussed how it is critical this
be explained in detail to members of the Legislature and that the unfunded actuarial  liability process not be used as
an excuse.



Mrs. Beckham explained the reasoning behind her firm’s continuing the actuarial procedures adopted by the former
firm who held the contract for 30 years.  Though they “were not crazy about them” they continued  the procedures.
They were skeptical but decided they  needed a certain period of years in order to reach a comfort level with the
system.  Mrs. Beckham explained that with a multiple employer system with 150,000 active  members like KPERS,
one cannot know in one year everything there is to know.  There was a need to build experience before they were
comfortable to come to the Board and Legislature.  Also during that period certain assumptions were changed.
Investments can be carved out very easily but it is not possible to carve out the rest of that experience short of going
through an experience study.  The last experience study in 1998 provided the basis for some significant changes, but
they continued to see experience losses after that.  Mrs. Beckham said  they  have run two valuations in the last
several years with one the Segal methodology and the other with what they  considered their preferred approach to
be sure they could measure what the gain or loss was if they were using their methods and procedures.  It has reached
the point this year they were insistent that the change in actuarial assumptions had to be made.   The actuarial firm
needs a plan in place that needs to move forward.  

Mrs. Beckham said they were meeting with KPERS staff to review the quality and quantity of information submitted
by KPERS to the actuary.  They  are going to spend the time with KPERS to review each piece of information-- what
it is, where it comes from, what the date is, etc.  Currently KPERS is running this tape  in May and July to provide
data as of December 31 and June 30.  Potentially there could be some changes but Mrs. Beckham did think the
programming and assumptions are realistic.  Milliman and Roberts are working on an internal audit and will share the
results of that when it is available, probably in 4-6 weeks. Mrs. Beckham reminded the Committee they have come
before the Board and the Legislature three times in six years with bad news.  She felt this had strengthened the system
and they were necessary changes.  She did not feel there would be any future surprises but any notable changes
would be reported to the Legislature immediately.  If there is something on the data side that would impact KPERS,
it would be shared. 

It was explained that the newspaper article citing  $865 million was actually based upon comparing the projected
contribution stream through FY 2016 using the new model and  last year’s results which had projected an equilibrium
date of FY 2005.  The article  summed up the contributions under that scenario and compared those with what is
showing in the new model for this year  those additional future contributions,  as a total of $865 million.  Obviously
that is not an increase in unfunded actuarial liability.  There are some changes that would have occurred even if the
actuarial firm had not changed the procedures.  In the years 2005, 2010, 2015 through 2033, they  factored in the
change in the demographics and the experience from 1999 to 2000 as well as the recurring losses that they knew
would occur and compared that scenario. The impact is $450 million of increased contributions using corrected
procedures.

The Chair and other  Committee members chastised the actuarial firm for not keeping them informed in a timely
fashion regarding their suspicions regarding the actuarial contributions.  The responsibility for such notice lies with the
firm.  Mrs. Beckham reminded the Committee that their concerns were disclosed in 1994 in a valuation report that
there were certain procedures that were deferred to their predecessor and that they were going to continue to
monitor.  She stated that this information was shared with the Board at that time and she is relatively sure that it was
shared with the Joint Committee on Pensions and Benefits at that time. There were on-going conversations about
the impact, what steps we could be takes to narrow it down to make sure what it was.  Mrs. Beckham said  this year
they were very insistent that a change needed to occur.  In response to questions regarding the need for an
improvement in communication with the Board and Legislature?  She responded, “Absolutely, hindsight is 20-20.
I will never make this kind of mistake again.  I understand why it is a surprise and why it is difficult to accept it.  I wish
that there would have been continuing conversation.  I think that it was such a huge change and that there is a reason
for staff to be reticent about bringing it before you.”  

The Committee discussed the need for a policy debate if the Legislature is going to hold the actuary responsible or
the Board responsible.  The need for improved communications between the hired actuary and the  Board would
improve the relationship with KPERS and the Legislature.

Mrs. Beckham said they had intense communication with KPERS regarding data input when they  first took over.
She acknowledged it is one of those things that should be revisited every five years to make sure that there aren’t any
things changing in the data base or in the system, or in the processing that inadvertently affects what is being received.

 Mrs. Beckham explained the favorable investment experience of almost $2 billion over the last 6 years has lowered
the unfunded actuarial liability.  There have been other things that have netted against that, it is still the net income that
is used  to lower the unfunded liability by $272 million.  She acknowledged that this was 



difficult news for the Legislature to accept but certainly in retrospect with what is happened in the last six years it is
extremely positive. 

In response to questions about the impact of the baby boomers on the system under the project unit credit cost
method,  Mrs. Beckham said that as they age and go through the period from age 50 to 65,  the normal cost rate will
go up.  After they  go through, it may come down.  That is the part of the asset liability study which will be enhancing
the model and providing some valuable information on what the real impact that will be.

Mrs. Beckham suggested that if a policy change to normal entry age level were to be made,  the actuaries would
probably appreciate a little bit of lead time to make that change.  Their valuations are made in June.  If a change were
enacted in this year, it would be best to have it effective a year from now.  She also informed the Committee there
will be a need for  analysis  at the modeling.  It also  may take a legislative session or two to become comfortable with
the model as the unfunded actuarial number will take a big jump.  This must be viewed in terms of total contribution
rates, not just the unfunded liability. 

The meeting was adjourned at 10:45 a.m.   
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